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Whereas existing, treaties between the United States and the Seminole Nation are 
insufficient to meet their mutual necessities; and

Whereas the Seminole Nation made a treaty with the so-called Confederate States, 
August 1st, 1861, whereby they threw off their allegiance to the United States, and
unsettled their treaty relations with the United States, and thereby incurred the 
liability of forfeiture of all lands and other property held by grant or gift of 
the United States; and whereas a treaty of peace and amity was entered into between
the United States and the Seminole and other tribes at Fort Smith, September 13 
[10,] 1865,a whereby the Seminoles revoked, canceled. and repudiated the said 
treaty with the so-called Confederate States; and whereas the United States, 
through its commissioners, in said treaty of peace promised to enter into treaty 
with the Seminole Nation to arrange and settle all questions relating to and 
growing out of said treaty with the so-called Confederate States; and whereas the 
United States, in view of said treaty of the Seminole Nation with the enemies of 
the Government of the United States, and the consequent liabilities of said 
Seminole Nation, and in view of its urgent necessities for more lands in the Indian
Territory, requires a cession by said Seminole Nation of part of its present 
reservation, and is willing to pay therefor a reasonable price, while at the same 
time providing new and adequate land for them:

Now, therefore, the United States, by its commissioners aforesaid, and the above-
named delegates of the Seminole Nation, the day and year above written, mutually 
stipulate and agree, on behalf of the respective parties, as follows, to wit;

ARTICLE 1. There shall be perpetual peace between the United States and the 
Seminole Nation, and the Seminoles agree to be and remain firm allies of the United
States, and always faithfully aid the Government thereof to suppress insurrection 
and put down its enemies.
The Seminoles also agree to remain at peace with all other Indian tribes and with 
themselves. In return for these pledges of peace and friendship, the United States 
guarantee them quiet possession of their country, and protection against 
hostilities on the part of other tribes; and, in the event of such hostilities, 
that the tribe commencing and prosecuting the same shall make just reparation 
therefor. Therefore the Seminoles agree to a military occupation of their country 
at the option and expense of the United States.

A general amnesty of all past offences against the laws of the United States, 
committed by any member of the Seminole Nation, is hereby declared; and the 
Seminoles, anxious for the restoration of kind and friendly feelings among 
themselves, do hereby declare an amnesty for all past offenses against their 
government, and no Indian or Indians shall be proscribed or any act of forfeiture 
or confiscation passed against those who have remained friendly to or taken up arms
against the United States, but they shall enjoy equal privileges with other members
of said tribe, and all laws heretofore passed inconsistent herewith are hereby 
declared inoperative.

ARTICLE 2. The Seminole Nation covenant that henceforth in said nation slavery 
shall not exist, nor involuntary servitude, except for and in punishment of crime, 
whereof the offending party shall first have been duly convicted in accordance with
law, applicable to all the members of said nation. And inasmuch as there are among 
the Seminoles many persons of African descent and blood, who have no interest or 



property in the soil, and no recognized civil rights it is stipulated that 
hereafter these persons and their descendants, and such other of the same race as 
shall be permitted by said nation to settle there, shall have and enjoy all the 
rights of native citizens, and the laws of said nation shall be equally binding 
upon all persons of whatever race or color, who may be adopted as citizens or 
members of said tribe.

ARTICLE 3. In compliance with the desire of the United States to locate other 
Indians and freedmen thereon, the Seminoles cede and convey to the United States 
their entire domain, being the tract of land ceded to the Seminole Indians by the 
Creek Nation under the provisions of article first, (1st,) treaty of the United 
States with the Creeks and Seminoles, made and concluded at Washington, D. C., 
August 7, 1856. In consideration of said grant and cession of their lands, 
estimated at two million one hundred and sixty-nine thousand and eighty (2,169,080)
acres, the United States agree to pay said Seminole Nation the sum of three hundred
and twenty-five thousand three hundred and sixty-two ($325,362) dollars, said 
purchase being at the rate of fifteen cents per acre. The United States having 
obtained by grant of the Creek Nation the westerly half of their lands, hereby 
grant to the Seminole Nation the portion thereof hereafter described, which shall 
constitute the national domain of the Seminole Indians. Said lands so granted by 
the United States to the Seminole Nation are bounded and described as follows, to 
wit: Beginning on the Canadian River where the line dividing the Creek lands 
according to the terms of their sale to the United States by their treaty of 
February 6, 1866,a following said line due north to where said line crosses the 
north fork of the Canadian River; thence up said north fork of the Canadian River a
distance sufficient to make two hundred thousand acres by running due south to the 
Canadian River; thence down said Canadian River to the place of beginning. In 
consideration of said cession of two hundred thousand acres of land described 
above, the Seminole Nation agrees to pay therefor the price of fifty cents per 
acre, amounting to the sum of one hundred thousand dollars, which amount shall be 
deducted from the sum paid by the United States for Seminole lands under the 
stipulations above written. The balance due the Seminole Nation after making said 
deduction, amounting to one hundred thousand dollars, the United States agree to 
pay in the following manner, to wit: Thirty thousand dollars shall be paid to 
enable the Seminoles to occupy, restore, and improve their farms, and to make their
nation independent and self-sustaining, and shall be distributed for that purpose 
under the direction of the Secretary of the Interior; twenty thousand dollars shall
be paid in like manner for the purpose of purchasing agricultural implements, 
seeds, cows, and other stock; fifteen thousand dollars shall be paid for the 
erection of a mill suitable to accommodate said nation of Indians; seventy thousand
dollars to remain in the United States Treasury, upon which the United States shall
pay an annual interest of five per cent.; fifty thousand of said sum of seventy 
thousand dollars shall be a permanent school-fund, the interest of which shall be 
paid annually and appropriated to the support of schools; the remainder of the 
seventy thousand dollars, being twenty thousand dollars, shall remain a permanent 
fund, the interest of which shall be paid annually for the support of the Seminole 
government; forty thousand three hundred and sixty-two dollars shall be 
appropriated and expended for subsisting said Indians, discriminating in favor of 
the destitute; all of which amounts, excepting the seventy thousand dollars to 
remain in the Treasury as a permanent fund, shall be paid upon the ratification of 
said treaty, and disbursed in such manner as the Secretary of the Interior may 
direct. The balance, fifty thousand dollars, or so much thereof as may be necessary
to pay the losses ascertained and awarded as hereinafter provided, shall be paid 
when said awards shall have been duly made and approved by the Secretary of the 
Interior. And in case said fifty thousand dollars shall be insufficient to pay all 
said awards, it shall be distributed pro rata to those whose claims are so allowed;
and until said awards shall be thus paid, the United States agree to pay to said 
Indians, in such manner and for such purposes as the Secretary of the Interior may 
direct, interest at the rate of five per cent. per annum from the date of the 



ratification of this treaty.

ARTICLE 4. To reimburse such members of the Seminole Nation as shall be duly 
adjudged to have remained loyal and faithful to their treaty relations to the 
United States, during the recent rebellion of the so-called Confederate States for 
the losses actually sustained by them thereby, after the ratification of this 
treaty, or so soon thereafter as the Secretary of the Interior shall direct, he 
shall appoint a board of commissioners, not to exceed three in number, who shall 
proceed to the Seminole country and investigate and determine said losses. Previous
to said investigation the agent of the Seminole Nation shall prepare a census or 
enumeration of said tribe, and make a roll of all Seminoles who did in no manner 
aid or abet the enemies of the Government, but remained loyal during said 
rebellion; and no award shall be made by said commissioners for such losses unless 
the name of the claimant appear on said roll, and no compensation shall be allowed 
any person for such losses whose name does not appear on said roll, unless said 
claimant, within six months from the date of the completion of said roll, furnishes
proof satisfactory to said board, or to the Commissioner of Indian Affairs, that he
has at all times remained loyal to the United States, according to his treaty 
obligations. All evidence touching said claims shall be taken by said 
commissioners, or any of them, under oath, and their awards made, together with the
evidence, shall be transmitted to the Commissioner of Indian Affairs, for his 
approval, and that of the Secretary of the Interior. Said commissioners shall be 
paid by the United States such compensation as the Secretary of the Interior may 
direct. The provisions of this article shall extend to and embrace the claims for 
losses sustained by loyal members of said tribe, irrespective of race or color, 
whether at the time of said losses the claimants shall have been in servitude or 
not; provided said claimants are made members of said tribe by the stipulations of 
this treaty.

ARTICLE 5. The Seminole Nation hereby grant a right of way through their lands to 
any company which shall be duly authorized by Congress, and shall, with the express
consent and approbation of the Secretary of the Interior, undertake to construct a 
railroad from any point on their eastern to their western or southern boundary; but
said railroad company, together with all its agents and employees, shall be subject
to the laws of the United States relating to the intercourse with Indian tribes, 
and also to such rules and regulations as may be prescribed by the Secretary of the
Interior for that purpose. And the Seminoles agree to sell to the United States, or
any company duly authorized as aforesaid, such lands, not legally owned or occupied
by a member or members of the Seminole Nation lying along the line of said 
contemplated railroad, not exceeding on each side thereof a belt or strip of land 
three miles in width, at such price per acre as may be eventually agreed upon 
between said Seminole Nation and the party or parties building said road–subject to
the approval of the President of the United States: Provided, however, That said 
land thus sold shall not be reconveyed, leased, or rented to, or be occupied by, 
any one not a citizen of the Seminole Nation, according to its laws and recognized 
usages: Provided also, That officers, servants, and employés of said railroad 
necessary to its construction and management shall not be excluded from such 
necessary occupancy, they being subject to the provisions of the Indian-intercourse
laws, and such rules and regulations as may be established by the Secretary of the 
Interior; nor shall any conveyance of said lands be made to the party building and 
managing said road, until its completion as a first-class railroad and its 
acceptance as such by the Secretary of the Interior.
***********

Robert Johnson, his x mark. <——–(Freedman)
United States interpreter for Seminole Indians.
Geo. A. Reynolds, United States Indian agent for Seminoles.
Ok-tus-sus-har-jo, his x mark, or Sands.
Cow-e-to-me-ko, his x mark.



Che-chu-chee, his x mark.
Harry Island, his x mark. <——-(Freedman)
United States interpreter for Creek Indians.
J. W. Dunn, United States Indian agent for the Creek Nation.
Perry Fuller.

Signed by John F. Brown, special delegate for the Southern Seminoles, in presence 
of, this June thirtieth, eighteen hundred and sixty-six–
W.R. Irwin.
J. M. Tebbetts.
Geo. A. Reynolds, United States Indian agent.
Robert Johnson, his x mark, United States interpreter.


